### CrossMark

## Joseph von Hammer-Purgstall's English Translation of

## the First Books of Evliya Çelebi's Seyahatnâme

# (Book of Travels)<sup>I</sup>

#### CAROLINE FINKEL

In 2007 the translation into English of the first two books of Evliya Çelebi's (EÇ) *Seyahatnâme*<sup>2</sup> by the celebrated Austrian diplomat and orientalist Joseph von Hammer-Purgstall<sup>3</sup> was republished in the Royal Asiatic Society (RAS) series Classics of Islam.<sup>4</sup> Hammer's translation was based on what is now ms. RAS 22 in the RAS Library, and was first published under the auspices of the *Oriental Translation Fund* (OTF) in three parts: in 1834 (as Vol. I/i), 1846 (Vol. I/ii) and 1850 (Vol. II).<sup>5</sup> It includes EÇ's account of his home city of Istanbul (Vol. I) and his first trip away – to Bursa in 1640<sup>6</sup> – as well as subsequent travels during the 1640s, including to Crimea, the Caucasus and northern Anatolia (Vol. II).<sup>7</sup> The Committee of the OTF agreed to buy the manuscript and its continuation, now ms. RAS 23, from Hammer in 1832.<sup>8</sup>

<sup>1</sup>I owe many debts to the scholars who have laid the foundations of 'Evliya Çelebi Studies', in particular, for this article, to Pierre Mackay, Nuran Tezcan, Robert Dankoff and Klaus Kreiser. I am also grateful to Edith Ambros (University of Vienna), and to Sibylle Wentker (Austrian Academy of Sciences) who has herself worked on Hammer's Istanbul years, and graciously consented to read the article before submission. Alison Ohta, Kathy Lazenblatt and Helen Porter of the Royal Asiatic Society patiently facilitated my research in the RAS library, and Anna Grabolle Çeliker resolved some problems with the German. I thank the anonymous readers and Charlotte de Blois for her editorial work. All errors are my own.

<sup>2</sup>For basic information on EÇ and his *Seyahatnâme*, see http://www.ottomanhistorians.com/database/html/evliya\_en (currently being reconstructed).

<sup>3</sup>Joseph von Hammer became Freiherr Joseph von Hammer-Purgstall in 1835 when he was bequeathed the title and estate of the last Count von Purgstall by the Count's widow.

<sup>4</sup>Joseph von Hammer, Narrative of Travels in Europe, Asia, and Africa in the Seventeenth Century by Evliyâ Efendi (Evliya Çelebi), (reprint, 2 vols; London, 2007), cited as Narrative of Travels (2007).

<sup>5</sup>Joseph von Hammer, Narrative of Travels in Europe, Asia, and Africa in the Seventeenth Century by Evliyâ Efendi (Evliya Celebi), I/i (1832); I/ii (1846); II (1850) – cited as Narrative of Travels (1832, etc).

<sup>6</sup>EÇ mentions that he visited Bursa with his father, briefly, on two earlier occasions; until the veracity of this passage in the text is convincingly evaluated, we might qualify our statement thus, "his first independent trip away": see Seyit Ali Kahraman, *Evliya Çelebi Seyahatnâmesi* (Istanbul, 2011), ix, pp. 90–91 (on this source, see n.46 below).

<sup>7</sup>The translation is thus the equivalent of ms. Bağdat 304 in Topkapı Palace Library in Istanbul (TKSK). The TKSK set, of which this is the first volume, is the oldest and best known version (albeit lacking Books 9 and 10, which survive only as copies), although probably not in EÇ's own hand. For a discussion of this archetype, the various copies deriving from it and how they relate to one another, see: Pierre A. Mackay, 'The manuscripts of the *Seyahatnâme* of Evliya Çelebi; Part I: the Archetype', *Der Islam*, LII (1975), pp. 278–298. See also F. Taeschner, 'Die neue Ausgabe von Evlijā Tschelebis Reisewerk', *Der Islam*, XVIII (1929), pp. 299–310; R. F. Kreutel, 'Neues zur Evliyā-Çelebi-Forschung', *Der Islam*, XLVIII (1972), pp. 269–279.

<sup>8</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes of the Proceedings of the Oriental Translation Committee*, Vol. 1, (2 May 1832), p.136. The Oriental Translation Committee controlled the OTF, which was established in 1828 by a committee of the RAS from which it was theoretically independent; see Stuart Simmonds and Simon Digby (eds), *The Royal Asiatic Society. Its History and Treasures* (Leiden and London, 1979), pp. 35–36.

JRAS, Series 3, 25, 1 (2015), pp. 41–55 doi:10.1017/S1356186314000108 © The Royal Asiatic Society 2014

Scholarly opinion tends to the view that the *Seyahatnâme* was written down during the last years of EÇ's life – he died c.1685, probably in Cairo – although this remains a matter of debate.<sup>9</sup> What seems certain is that the archetype of what may be the longest travel account in world literature remained in Cairo until it was brought to Istanbul in 1742 as a present for the powerful Chief Black Eunuch, Hacı Beşir Ağa;<sup>10</sup> two known copies were made at that time.<sup>11</sup> A handful of later eighteenth-century copies of various degrees of faithfulness to the extant 1742 manuscripts survive in whole or in part.<sup>12</sup>

It was many years before EÇ's *Seyahatnâme* became available in print. The press set up in Istanbul by the Hungarian renegade İbrahim Müteferrika (d.1746) published a number of works in Ottoman Turkish between 1729 and 1742, and we may speculate whether the *Seyahatnâme* might have been among these had it been available earlier. In the event, the earliest print version in Ottoman Turkish, comprising extracts from the first volume only, appeared in 1843.<sup>13</sup> Six volumes of the work, in a fuller, albeit corrupt, version, were published at the end of the nineteenth century; this cycle was only completed many years later – Volume 10 appeared in 1938 – by which time the Roman alphabet had replaced the Ottoman.<sup>14</sup> Extracts of varying worth have since been published in a variety of languages, including abridgements in modern Turkish.<sup>15</sup> Remarkably, scholars have had to wait until recent years for the appearance of a reliable academic transcription in modern Turkish characters that, given the limits on access to the manuscripts, currently provides the best basis for research.<sup>16</sup>

The publication of Hammer's translation was the first time that any part of the *Seyahatnâme* had appeared in print, and it remains the fullest translation of the work in a language other than Turkish.<sup>17</sup> It brought EÇ's text to the attention of a 'non-native' readership hungry for the new and exotic. The purpose of this essay is to provide some background to the OTF's publication of Hammer's translation, both by revisiting his own account of his relationship to EÇ's work, and also by introducing unpublished documents from the OTF archives which reveal the difficulties of bringing the project to fruition. I make no claim to have exhausted the topic; rather, I hope to raise questions for further research.

<sup>12</sup>A convenient list is: Korkut Buğday, Evliya Çelebi's Anatolienreise (Leiden, 1996), pp. 7–10.

<sup>15</sup>See Robert Dankoff, An Evliya Çelebi Bibliography: http://tebsite.bilkent.edu.tr/evliya.pdf

<sup>17</sup>For a modern Turkish version based on the academic transcription, see Seyit Ali Kahraman and Yücel Dağlı, *Evliya Çelebi Seyahatnâmesi* (Istanbul, 2003–2011), i–x. A generous selection of extracts in English is Robert Dankoff and Sooyong Kim, *An Ottoman Traveller* (London, 2010).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup>For an alternative view, see most recently, Hakan T. Karateke, *Evliyā Çelebī's Journey from Bursa to the Dardanelles and Edirne*. From the fifth book of the Seyāhatnāme (Leiden and Boston, 2013), pp. 12–14.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup>For a biography, see Jane Hathaway, *El Hajj Beshir Agha* (Oxford, 2005).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup>The eight extant books of the archetype are bound in five volumes: Bağdat 304 (Bks 1, 2); Bağdat 305 (Bks 3,4); Bağdat 307 (Bk 5); Revan 1457 (Bk 6); Bağdat 308 (Bks 7,8). For the story of how EÇ's work reached Istanbul, see: Mackay (1975), pp. 278–279.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup>This was the Müntehabat-i Evliya Çelebi, published between 1259/1843 and 1279/1862 in Istanbul and Bulaq. <sup>14</sup>Ahmed Cevdet (ed.) Evliya Çelebi Seyahatnâmesi (Istanbul, 1314–1896/1318–1901), i–vi; Kilisli Rıfat Bilge (ed.) (Istanbul, 1928), vii–viii; Ahmed Refik Altınay (ed.) (Istanbul, 1935, 1938), ix–x.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup>Various authors, notably Seyit Ali Kahraman, Yücel Dağlı and Robert Dankoff, *Evliya Çelebi Seyahatnâmesi* (Istanbul, 1996–2007), i–x. [A revised edition has since appeared: authors as above, *Evliya Çelebi Seyahatnâmesi* (Istanbul, 2011), i–x in 2 vols].

#### Joseph von Hammer and the 'Discovery' of Evliya Çelebi's Seyahatnâme

Hammer published over 700 works on a variety of oriental and other topics, among which Ottoman literature and history are prominent.<sup>18</sup> He is best known to Ottomanist historians as the author of the 10-volume *Geschichte des osmanischen Reiches*, of which the first volume was published in 1827.<sup>19</sup> Hammer was born in 1774;<sup>20</sup> he studied Ottoman Turkish, Persian and Arabic at the Oriental Academy in Vienna, and in May 1799 went to Istanbul for the first time. By the end of the year he was appointed a translator at the Austrian embassy. During his stay he searched libraries and bookshops for works mentioned by the seventeenth-century Ottoman intellectual Haci Halife,<sup>21</sup> and began to collect both manuscripts and printed books. In February 1800 Hammer was sent to visit Austrian missions in the Levant (sic), and then spent some months in Egypt, where he continued his quest.<sup>22</sup>

Between 1802 and 1806 Hammer worked as secretary to the Austrian embassy in Istanbul, and the pursuit of books and manuscripts was again one of his main preoccupations.<sup>23</sup> In 1804, as the result of "a happy coincidence", he was able to buy the "final, fourth, part", of the "*Reisegeschichte Ewlia Efendi's*". This discovery, and that of the first four books that followed, are recounted in a piece that appeared in a Viennese periodical in January 1814.<sup>24</sup>

Hammer's 1804 success spurred him on, and he enlisted acquaintances in the hunt for the earlier parts of EÇ's work, which he regretfully acknowledged would be expensive on account of its rarity. "After ten years effort", Hammer records, his friend "Johann Aegyropulo", who had served as an Ottoman diplomat in Berlin,<sup>25</sup> bought the "complete work", in excellent

<sup>19</sup>Joseph von Hammer, *Geschichte des osmanischen Reiches* (Pest, 1827–1835) i–x, cited as *GoR*. Despite its outmoded historical method, this remains a useful reference work on account of the wealth of European sources for Ottoman history that Hammer utilises.

<sup>20</sup>Hammer wrote his Memoirs, *Erinnerungen aus meinem Leben*, of which a third-person summary based on the typescript of the original manuscript is available online: http://gams.uni-graz.at/hp/pdf/5\_Exzerpt.pdf (cited as *Erinnerungen* (Graz)). For a selective first-person version, see Josef von Hammer-Purgstall, *Erinnerungen aus meinem Leben* (Vienna and Leipzig, 1940); also available online: http://www.zeno.org/Kulturgeschichte/M/Hammer-Purgstall,+Joseph+Freiherr+von/Erinnerungen+aus+meinem+Leben (cited as *Erinnerungen* (Vienna)). Since both versions of the *Erinnerungen* consulted here are incomplete, it is possible that there are more mentions of EC's work in the autograph than are included in either.

<sup>21</sup>Also known as Katib Çelebi; presumably the works listed in his bibliographic work, Keşfü'z-zunun.

<sup>22</sup> Erinnerungen (Graz), p. 36; Sibylle Wentker, 'Joseph von Hammer-Purgstalls Erste Reise nach Istanbul im Spiegel seiner "Erinnerungen aus meinem Leben", *Osmanlı Araştırmaları Dergisi*, XXV (2005), pp. 225–247 describes Hammer's first visit to Istanbul.

<sup>23</sup>Erinnerungen (Graz), p. 45, Erinnerungen (Vienna), p. 133.

<sup>24</sup>'Merkwürdiger Fund einer Türkischen Reisebeschreibung', *Intelligenzblatt zur Wiener Allgemeinen Literaturzeitung*, II (1814), pp. 9–15 (cited as 'Merkwürdiger Fund'). For a Turkish translation, see Nuran Tezcan, 'Türkçe Bir Seyahatnâmenin İlginç Bulunuşu' (typescript: I thank the author warmly for allowing me access to this). As does the present paper, Tezcan draws on the 'Merkwürdiger Fund' for her article, 'Evliya Çelebi Seyahatnâmesi'nin Hammer-Purgstall tarafından Bilim Dünyasına Tanıtılması hakkında' (On Hammer-Purgstall's introduction of Evliya Çelebi's *Seyahatnâme* to the scholarly world), *Osmanlı Araştırmaları Dergisi*, XXXIV (2009), pp. 203–230. <sup>25</sup>The Argyropulo were a leading Phanariot family; Ioan's brother Iakov also served as an Ottoman diplomat in

<sup>25</sup>The Argyropulo were a leading Phanariot family; Ioan's brother Iakov also served as an Ottoman diplomat in Europe, and was Grand Dragoman from 1812 to 1817 (Mihail-Dimitri Sturdza, *Dictionnaire historique et généalogique des grandes familles de Greèce, d'Albanie et de Constantinople* (Paris, 1983), p. 216. Although the letters Hammer received from a great variety of correspondents is gradually being made available at http://gams.uni-graz.at/hp/pdf/35\_Brieflisten.pdf), p.1590 are not yet catalogued; the earliest apparently dates from December 1811. (http://gams.uni-graz.at/hp/pdf/24\_Brieflist1.pdf), p.1007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup>An extensive if incomplete list of Hammer's publications is at http://gams.uni-graz.at/hp/pdf/37\_ Werksverzeichnis.pdf; this is part of University of Graz project: Joseph von Hammer-Purgstall. Erinnerungen und Briefe.

condition, for the library of Count Rzewuski. By the time of writing, the work was already in Vienna in Hammer's hands.  $^{26}$ 

Hammer's ability to amass a substantial collection of Islamic manuscripts indicates that they were at the time widely available for purchase in Istanbul, in Cairo and elsewhere. He does not, however, reveal in his 'Merkwürdiger Fund' the source of either the volume of the *Seyahatnâme* that he came by in 1804,<sup>27</sup> nor how Argyropulo located those bought for Rzewuski, presumably in 1813. In his account of his second visit to Istanbul in 1802–1806, he writes of time spent in the company of the English merchant [Thomas] Thornton, where he met Lords Brooke and Aberdeen, the latter a "former foreign minister", and "a great lover of manuscripts".<sup>28</sup> Hammer was also friendly with the elderly [Peter] Tooke, agent of the East India Company, and writes that that on Tooke's death in April 1805 he bought many books (sic) at the subsequent auction.<sup>29</sup> He gives no further clues about his acquisitions. Might answers be found in the original manuscript of Hammer's Memoirs, or among his prolific correspondence? An annotation on the end paper of the first volume of the *Seyahatnâme* acquired for Rzewuski indicates that it was copied in [1]198 AH/1783–84 CE at the request of one Mehmed Emin bin Velieddin.<sup>30</sup>

Hammer wrote his account of the discovery of Rzewuski's manuscript with EÇ's *Seyahatnâme* close to hand. He notes that its four books were bound in two large volumes of 450 and 472 leaves respectively. He describes their contents at length, and marvels at the originality and rarity of the work, recommending that it be translated so that Europeans could read it, preferably in as full a version as possible. Since Hammer considered these four books to be the entirety, he summised that the work therefore ended with the year 1066/1656.

A long letter to Hammer from the German explorer Ulrich Jasper Seetzen, dated Cairo, 10 July 1808, indicates that he had mentioned the 1804 find of Book 4 of the *Seyahatnâme* before publishing his 'Merkwürdiger Fund' in 1814. Seetzen writes that Hammer had told him of a very important work of travel literature but had omitted to give its name.<sup>31</sup> An extract from this letter appeared in the first issue of *Fundgruben des Orients*,<sup>32</sup> the periodical devoted to oriental matters that Hammer and Rzewuski published between 1809 and 1818. In a

<sup>26</sup>Hammer first met the romantic orientalist Count Wenceslas Rzewuski in 1800, on his return from his first visit to Istanbul; they soon became close friends: J. Antoni [Antoni Jozef Rolle], *Vie de l'Emir Rzewuski*, transl. P. van Aarssen (Rome, 1950), p. 15. In her Memoirs (where she dates their meeting to 1808) Rzewuski's wife Rosalie writes warmly and at length of Hammer, describing him as "l'ami le plus fidèle et le plus dévoué", (*Mémoires de la comtesse Rosalie Rzewuska (1788–1865)* publiées par sa arrière-petite-fille Giovannella Caetani Grenier in 2 volumes (Rome, 1939), i, pp. 117–118).

<sup>27</sup>This is ms. H.O. 193 in the Austrian National Library in Vienna, which I have not seen.

<sup>28</sup>Erinnerungen (Vienna), p. 145: Thornton was author of *The Present State of Turkey*... (London, 1807).

<sup>29</sup>Erinnerungen (Vienna), pp. 145,151.

<sup>30</sup>'*istektebehü al-fakir Mehmed Emin bin Velieddin gufire lehuma sene [1]198*'. cf. Kreutel (1972), p. 273, where he suggests that Mehmed Emin is probably identical with the former, similarly named inspector of the foundation of the powerful Chief Black Eunuch Hacı Beşir Ağa; (Mackay (1975), p. 294 rejects this identification). The manuscript was based on one of the two extant 1742 copies, that known as the Pertev Paşa manuscript: Mackay (1975), p. 294, 280.

<sup>31</sup>http://gams.uni-graz.at/hp/pdf/21\_Briefe1808.pdf, p. 826. Seetzen was a keen collector of geographical works and the manuscripts he amassed form the main part of the oriental manuscript collection of Gotha Library.

<sup>32</sup>Fundgruben des Orients, I (1809), p. 43ff; Vols 1–5 of the Fundgruben are available online: http://catalog. hathitrust.org/Record/008694376 (cited as FdO).

footnote to Seetzen's letter in the journal, Hammer reveals that he refers to the *Seyahatnâme*, calling it "the great Turkish work", and promising to describe it more fully in due course.<sup>33</sup>

Later in the year that Hammer's 'Merkwürdiger Fund' appeared, he published three short notes on Kurdish language that drew on the *Seyahatnâme*.<sup>34</sup> That winter, he writes, he was occupied with two great literary labours, translating EÇ's *Seyahatnâme* into English, and working through Dr Johnson's *Dictionary*, a book he found useful for the translation.<sup>35</sup>

In summer 1814 Hammer suffered an eye disease and feared he was going blind. He attributed the illness in part to the strain of translating EÇ's work, and in part to the effort of learning Hebrew.<sup>36</sup> Luckily he soon recovered, and in autumn 1815 he writes that he again took up the translation after an interruption of a year.<sup>37</sup> Hammer completed his translation of EÇ's *Seyahatnâme* on 18 March 1816.<sup>38</sup> In the same year he drew on the work for a note on the language of the Dobruca Tatars, a second note on the name 'Attila' and a third on the origins of the Hungarians<sup>39</sup>.

There is some confusion about the next stage of Hammer's translation of the *Seyahatnâme*'s passage into print. Hammer writes that he sent the first 30 sheets of the completed translation to Lord Aberdeen, whom he had met in Istanbul years earlier, via his brother [Robert] Gordon, with the request that he find a publisher in England.<sup>40</sup> In 1842, however, he notes that Aberdeen lost these sheets in the campaign of 1814.<sup>41</sup>

The chronology of Aberdeen's loss of Hammer's few sheets of translation is illogical as it stands. Hammer was almost 70 years old when he began writing his Memoirs,<sup>42</sup> and it is probable that his recall was faulty. Events are more easily remembered than dates, and a different chronology may therefore be proposed: namely, that if Aberdeen did indeed lose the sample sheets of the translation with which he had been entrusted, Hammer must have given them to him before Aberdeen's well-attested presence close to the battlefields of the Sixth Coalition War of  $1812-1814^{43}$  – not after he had completed the translation but during its course.

<sup>33</sup>FdO I (1809), p. 59.

<sup>34</sup> Ein Beitrag zur Kenntnis des Volksdialekts zu Diarbekr, aus dem IVten Bande der Reisebeschreibung Ewlia's', *FdO* IV (1814), pp. 106–108; 'Ueber die kurdische Sprache und ihre Mundarten, aus dem III. Bande der Reisebeschreibung Ewlia's', *FdO* IV (1814), pp. 246–247; 'Uebersetzung eines satyrischen Gedichtes, in fünfzeiligen Strophen, im kurdischen dialekte, *Rusigian* (aus der Reisebeschreibung Ewlia's)', *FdO* IV (1814), pp. 380–382.

<sup>35</sup>Erinnerungen (Vienna), p. 218; Erinnerungen (Graz), p. 83.

<sup>36</sup>Erinnerungen (Vienna), p. 232; Erinnerungen (Graz), p. 86.

<sup>37</sup>Erinnerungen (Vienna), p. 232; Erinnerungen (Graz), p. 99.

<sup>38</sup> Erinnerungen (Graz), p. 100: it is unclear if by this he meant the translation of the four books he had in hand. <sup>39</sup> Sprachproben der Tartaren von Dobrutscha, aus Ewlia's ReiseBeschreibung III. Theil', FdO V (1816), p. 84; 'Ueber die Bedeutung des Namens Attila und den Wohnsitz seines Stammes an der Wolga, aus Ewlia und dem Dchihannuma', FdO V (1816), p. 102; 'Merkwürdige Stelle über den Ursprung der Magyaren, aus der Reisebeschreibung Ewlia's II. Theile', FdO V (1816), p. 204.

<sup>40</sup> Erinnerungen (Vienna), p. 233; Erinnerungen (Graz), pp. 99–100. Robert Gordon was at the time secretary at the British Embassy in Vienna (1815–1826): see Muriel E. Chamberlain, 'Gordon, Sir Robert (1791–1847), diplomatist', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography (2004); also online: http://www.oxforddnb.com/view/article/11080

<sup>41</sup>*Erinnerungen* (Graz), p. 324: he also writes that Gordon gave him three or four Persian manuscripts in exchange for the part of the translation he sent to Aberdeen.

<sup>42</sup>Wentker (2005), p. 227.

<sup>43</sup>In 1813, in the face of possible Austrian neutrality towards Napoleon's France, rather than hostility, Aberdeen was appointed ambassador extraordinary and minister plenepotentiary at Vienna, and charged with pressing for the latter. In mid-August, however, before he could reach his destination, Austria joined Russia and Prussia in their war on France. Aberdeen reached the Austrian government in its military headquarters and pursued the retreating French across war-torn Europe in the emperor's suite. After the Coalition armies marched on Paris in spring 1814, Aberdeen was a negotiator in the subsequent Treaty of Paris that sealed Napoleon's defeat. He returned to London

The fate of Hammer's translation of the Seyahatnâme from this time until it was accepted for publication by the OTF is obscure. I have not found evidence to indicate whether, following Aberdeen's loss, Hammer continued his efforts to find a publisher in London. The OTF was founded in 1828, and in the same year, The Travels of Evlia Effendi; translated by Ritter von Hammer was one of 19 translations "preparing for publication, and which are generally accompanied by the Original texts, and elucidated with Notes".44

#### Evliya Çelebi Reaches London

Yet, despite the lacunae in our information about Hammer's endeavours during these years to achieve publication of his translation of the Seyahatnâme, we are afforded other glimpses of EC's magnum opus. A few scholars could read the work in the original Ottoman Turkish but, once translated into English, albeit not yet published, it could be perused by a new readership of whom many, like Hammer, were eager for works about the Orient.

Reference to EC's text occurs in a letter Hammer received from the young orientalist Charles Bellino (b.1791), dated 16 May 1816. Bellino wrote from Baghdad, having just arrived there after travelling across Anatolia as secretary to the scholar Claudius Rich - they were introduced by Hammer in June 1814.<sup>45</sup> The party had passed through Mardin, and Bellino notes that he disagreed with EC's opinion that the battle between Alexander [the Great] and [the Persian king] Darius [III] took place in the plain two hours south of that city.46

Hammer had supported Bellino's application to study at the Oriental Academy in Vienna, where he himself had studied, and they maintained close relations. Hammer considered Bellino to be his protégé, and we may suppose that he would have invited him to examine the EC manuscript during the time between its discovery and Bellino's departure for Baghdad

soon after: see Chamberlain, 'Gordon, George Hamilton, fourth earl of Aberdeen (1784-1860)', Oxford Dictionary of National Biography (2004); also online at: http://www.oxforddnb.com/view/article/11044. Robert Gordon was appointed to a post in the St Petersburg embassy at the end of 1812, and in 1813 joined his brother for part of his wartime travels: see Chamberlain, 'Gordon, Sir Robert'. I thank Dr Wentker for guidance on this chronological crux

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup>Report of the Proceedings of the First General Meeting of the Subscribers to the Oriental Translation Fund (1828), p. 24. When it appeared, the translation was unaccompanied by the original text, and with only rare notes.
<sup>45</sup>For an account of Bellino's life, see R. D. Barnett, 'Charles Bellino and the Beginnings of Assyriology', *Iraq*,

VI (1-2) (1974), pp. 5-28.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup>http://gams.uni-graz.at/hp/pdf/29\_Briefe1816.pdf, p. 1221; also abstract: *FdOV* (1816), pp. 45–48. This was the battle of Gaugamela in 331 BCE, which is today considered to have taken place east of Mosul. Cf. Kahraman and Dağlı, (2010), iv, p. 744 for the relevant section of EC's text in modern Turkish (cf. n.6 above; the modern Turkish version of the Seyahatname has been prepared by the some of the scholars who made the academic translation; it is more accessible than the latter, and because it may be deemed reliable, I have preferred to cite it rather than the academic transcription when directing the reader to a modern text of the work.). Rich also had strong views on EÇ's scholarship; in a letter to Hammer dated 19 April 1816, about the latter's short article on Kurdish dialect (cf. FdO IV (1814), pp. 380-382; cited above at n.33), he opines that a poem composed by Abdal Khan of Bitlis and quoted by EÇ is nothing other than "corrupted Turkish", and that EÇ's subsequent list of Kurdish words with Turkish equivalents (cf. Kahraman and Dağlı (2010), iv, pp. 141–144) are also Turkish: "Evlia's division of the Dialects is ridiculous. Let me once more advise you to beware of him". (Sibylle Wentker, personal communication -Steiermärkisches Landesarchiv, Graz: StLA, Herrschaftsarchiv Hainfeld, Korrespondenz Hammer-Purgstall, Fasz. R). Rich was unaware of the typographical error at the head of the poem as printed in FdO, which ascribes it to the Han of Tiflis rather than Bitlis.

in summer 1815. Several other letters of Bellino to Hammer survive, and Hammer wrote an obituary of Bellino upon his premature death in 1820.

Another curiosity, EÇ's account of the embalming practices of the Abkhazians, reached readers of the London-based *Quarterly Review* in 1819, in an essay about a book on the cemeteries of Paris and another on Parisian catacombs.<sup>47</sup> The language of the piece suggests that the author had access to the English version, implying that at least some parts of Hammer's translation were available for consultation by at least some individuals. This section is found in Volume 2 of Hammer's *Narrative of Travels*, which was not published until 1850, perhaps implying that he had already translated the full four books into English.

A substantial account of the discovery of the *Seyahatnâme* entitled 'Turkish Memoirs of Ewlia Efendi' appeared in 1821 in the London periodical *The Classical Journal*.<sup>48</sup> The story of Hammer's 1804 acquisition – for a price, apparently, of 100 *piastres* – and of the purchase by Argyropulo, "late Turkish minister at Berlin" – of "the complete work filling two large folio volumes", is told at third-hand, via a "foreign correspondent" of the *Journal*. The piece describes the contents along the lines of Hammer's description in his 'Merkwürdiger Fund', and notes, "We have just learned, with much satisfaction, that a gentleman in this country has lately received from Vienna an English translation of Ewlia's work, made from the original Turkish by that learned Orientalist and eminent linguist Mr Hammer...". There are no hints as to the identity of this "gentleman", nor to the extent of the translation.

In 1827, the author of an article entitled 'History of the Dominion of the Arabs and Moors in Spain' in the first issue of *The Foreign Quarterly Review* referred to the view of "The Turkish writer, Ewlia" that the many mutinies and revolutions occurring in Istanbul [in Ottoman times] were portended by the infelicitious position of the heavenly bodies when Constantine founded the city. The writer wrote that such violence was characteristic of "Mohammedan government", and faulted EÇ for not inquiring into the true causes of the phenomenon: namely, in the writer's opinion, that Muslim societies were grounded in false religion.<sup>49</sup>

EÇ's work clearly aroused interest as a source of arcane knowledge. In 1828 the *Seyahatnâme* was mentioned again, in a discussion of the arrival of tobacco in Europe as part of a review of a book on the history of the West Indies. The author or reviewer cites "a curious fact stated in the very curious travels of Ewlia Effendi": that EÇ wrote of a tobacco pipe, still smelling of smoke, being found between the stones of a wall of "a Grecian building at Constantinople", and said that the find proved the antiquity of smoking. The author or reviewer refers to a conjecture by "the translator" that because the pipe had been secreted for the reason that smoking was at first prohibited by Islamic law as an innovation, its presence would "furnish an argument for the antiquity of the custom; and, therefore of its lawfulness".<sup>50</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Cemetries and catacombs of Paris', *Quarterly Review*, XXI (1819), p. 376; cf. Dağlı and Kahraman (2005), ii, p.129 for the relevant section of EÇ's text in modern Turkish.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> The Classical Journal, XXIV (1821), pp. 361–364.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> The Foreign Quarterly Review, I (1827), pp. 13–14; cf. Kahraman and Dağlı (2003), i, p. 25 for the relevant section of EC's text in modern Turkish.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Chronological history of the West Indies', *Quarterly Review*, XXXVIII (1828), p. 203; cf. Kahraman and Dağlı (2003), i, p. 315 for the relevant section of EC's text in modern Turkish. Interestingly, there is no such conjecture by the translator, namely Hammer, in the *Narrative of Travels* (1846) i, ii., p. 12 – was it perhaps excised during preparation of the work for publication?

It is unclear how writers gained access to EÇ's text, but their unearthing of nuggets such as these suggest that it could be scrutinised. Did Hammer's translation circulate in some form, or did he allow access on request? Or had he made allusion to these sections of the text incidentally, among his other voluminous writings? The anonymous "gentleman" who received the translation from Vienna in 1821 may be the key to its subsequent availability.

#### Hammer's History of Carelessness

In his Introduction to the 2007 reprint of the *Narrative of Travels*, Robert Irwin writes that Hammer was a "careless" author, and that his translations from Arabic and Persian attracted much criticism. He considers that Hammer's Turkish was good, and his knowledge of Turkish history excellent.<sup>51</sup> Elsewhere Irwin characterises Hammer's Persian translations as clumsy and ugly, and his translations from Arabic as even worse.<sup>52</sup>

The emerging field of oriental studies produced large personalities with differing approaches and conflicting opinions. One of Hammer's earliest and most ferocious detractors was his fellow diplomat and orientalist, Heinrich Friedrich von Diez (d.1817) who in 1815 published a thick tome subtitled 'Several hundred samples of the great ignorance of Herr von Hammer of Vienna in language and learning'.<sup>53</sup> Hammer refers to the spat with Diez in his Memoirs, where he writes that his response was moderate – "nur einen Bogen starken" – and that the hundreds of examples of his writings in the *Fundgruben des Orients* were sufficient evidence to counter the attack.<sup>54</sup> In fact, his "few sheets" amounted to 29 pages, and the title parodied that of Diez's diatribe.<sup>55</sup> In a review of Diez's translation of the history written by the Ottoman statesman Ahmed Resmi Efendi in *The Edinburgh Review* the following year, the anonymous reviewer considered the controversy to have been carried on "à la Turque, and with a most uncivilized and unchristian virulence, which ill beseemeth gentlemen and scholars". The leading orientalist Silvestre de Sacy took Hammer's part,<sup>56</sup> while Goethe took Diez's.<sup>57</sup>

Diez's assault was matched some years later by another high profile episode that went far beyond the normal bounds of scholarly argument and was calculated to embarrass Hammer deeply. In 1828, the year that his translation of EÇ's *Seyahatnâme* was accepted for publication by the OTF, he was subjected to a humiliating rejoinder to the publication

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup>Robert Irwin, Introduction to Narrative of Travels (2007), i, pp. 3-4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup>Robert Irwin, For Lust of Knowing (London, 2006), p. 151.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup>Heinrich Friedrich von Diez, Unfug und Betrug [Mischief and Deception] in der morgenländischen Litteratur nebst vielen hundert Proben von der groben Unwissenheit des H. v. Hammer zu Wien in Sprachen und Wissenschaften (Halle und Berlin, 1815).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup>Erinnerungen (Graz), p. 97.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup>Joseph von Hammer, Fug und Wahrheit in der morgenländischen Literatur nebst einigen wenigen Proben von der seinen Gelehrsamkeit des Herrn von Diez zu Berlin, in Sprachen und Wissenschaften (Vienna, 1816).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup>"Wesentliche Betrachtungen oder Geschichte des Krieges Zwischen den Osmanen und Russen in den Jahren 1768 bis 1774 von RESMI ACHMED EFENDI, aus dem Türkischen übersetzt und durch Anmerkungen erlärdert von HEINRICH FRIEDRICH VON DIEZ", *The Edinburgh Review*, XXVII (1816), p. 361; the history in question is *Hulâsat ül-I'tibar*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>57</sup>Katharina Mommsen's book, *Goethe und Diez. Quellenuntersuchungen zu Gedichten der Divan-Epoche* (revised edition, Bern, 1995) deals with the incident; this book is reviewed inter alia by Martin Bidney in *Studies in Romanticism*, XXXV 3 (1996), pp. 482–485: the review dwells on the feud (I have not seen Mommsen's book).

of his *Sur les origines Russes, extraits de manuscrits orientaux*...<sup>58</sup> by the *enfant terrible* of oriental studies, Osip Szenkovskii, a Russian of Polish extraction. Szenkovskii questioned Hammer's competence in a detailed 75-page satirical tract, *Lettre de Tutundju-Oglou-Moustafa-Aga, véritable philosophe turk, a M. Thaddée Bulgarin*....<sup>59</sup> The thrust of his argument was that Hammer, and other orientalists, did not have a proper knowledge of the East, and that what they wrote reflected their own fantasies, rather than the realities, of eastern cultures and peoples derived from competent reading of the sources. The *Lettre* purported to be written by a Turkish philosopher Mustafa Ağa, son of a tobacco seller, and was published along with a "learned commentary" by one "Koutlouk-Fouladi", supposedly once an ambassador of the khanate of Bokhara to the khanate of Khiva, now a merchant selling dried apricots from Samarkand. One of Szenkovskii's most trenchant criticisms was that Hammer purported to have found mention of the Russians in the Koran.

Szenkovskii wrote that the way to foist poor translations from oriental works on an unsuspecting readership was to fail to provide the original text – so the translation could not be checked – or to translate such works in verse – where errors could be concealed because the demands of metre took precedence.<sup>60</sup> Moreover, in a letter to his teacher, the historian Joachim Lelewel, Szenkovskii wrote that Hammer was not only ignorant of oriental history and geography but also of Arabic, Persian and Turkish. He added that it was not Hammer's practice to give the original text alongside his translations.<sup>61</sup>

In June 1828 an unsigned review of Szenkovskii's fiction by a writer who derived much amusement from the satire, appeared in the *Asiatic Journal and Monthly Register*. Among the "proofs of gross negligence" he cited were that Hammer had mistaken participles and parts of speech for the names of "nations".<sup>62</sup> This further assault could not go unanswered, and Hammer responded in a letter to the editor of the July 1828 issue of *Journal Asiatique*.<sup>63</sup> The September 1828 issue of *Asiatic Journal*... carried a synopsis of a shorter rebuttal by Hammer of Szenkowskii's charges – Hammer can have taken little comfort from the anonymous author's conclusion: "we must confess that, upon the whole, there appears to be more ground for the objections of the Russian writer than we hoped to find when we took up M. Von Hammer's answer to them".<sup>64</sup>

Hammer refers to his detractors in his Memoirs. He describes Diez and Senkowskii – and the Dutch orientalist Hendrik Arent Hamaker, then Professor of Oriental Languages at Leiden – as "diese[s] gladiatorisch[e] Triumvirat meiner literarischen Gegner". He mentions Hamaker's lengthy, unfavourable review of the first volume of his ambitious *Geschichte des osmanischen Reiches (GoR)*, and adds four more critics of his scholarship – [Heinrich

<sup>62</sup>"Lettre de Tutundju-Oglou-Mustoufa-Aga", Asiatic Journal and Monthly Register, XXV (1828), pp. 790–793.
<sup>63</sup>"Response à la lettre de Tutundju-oglou", par M. de Hammer, Journal Asiatique, series 2 2 (1828), pp. 50–71.
<sup>64</sup>"M. Von Hammer's Reply to M. Senkowski", Asiatic Journal and Monthly Register, XXVI (1828), pp. 271–277.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>58</sup>Sur les origines Russes: extraits de manuscrits orientaux . . . (St Petersburg, 1827).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup>Osip Szenkovskii, Lettre de Tutundju-Oglou-Moustafa-Aga, véritable philosophe turk, a M. Thaddée Bulgarin (St Petersburg, 1828); see also Nikolaj Serikoff, "Thinking in a different language: the Orientalist Senkovskii and 'Orientalism'', Acta Orientalia Velnensia, X 1–2 (2009), pp. 111–124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup>Szenkovskii (1828), p. 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup>Serikoff (2009), p. 121.

Leberecht] Fleischer, [Gustav] Weil, [Christian Martin Joachim von] Frahn and [Isaac Jacob] Schmid[t].<sup>65</sup>

Hamaker's review of Hammer's *GoR* appeared in Latin in the *Bibliotheca Critica Nova*, published in Leiden.<sup>66</sup> Hammer responded with a point-by-point refutation of Hamaker's charges,<sup>67</sup> provoking Hamaker to write a pamphlet rebutting Hammer's charges of negligence, ignorance, lack of seriousness and injustice, and stating that he preferred to publish his response independently rather than avail himself of the pages of the *Journal Asiatique* where his words would doubtless be edited. He followed Hammer's point-by-point format in this bitter 54-page retort.<sup>68</sup>

The first three volumes of Hammer's *GoR* also attracted a critical review in the *Asiatic Journal and Monthly Register*, attributed to the German orientalist and explorer Julius Klaproth. Extracts from Hammer's reply were also printed, prompting Klaproth to write that he had treated Hammer with "extreme forebearance" and had "passed over in silence a great number of defects that disfigure his work".<sup>69,70</sup>

The learned journals of the time contain many further attacks on Hammer's readings of oriental works by some of the most eminent scholars of the day: the new generation of British gentlemen interested in Asian affairs cannot have been ignorant of the controversy.

#### EÇ's Seyahatnâme Translated at Last

The publication of Hammer's translation of EÇ's *Seyahatnâme* that was announced, as we have seen, at the time of the establishment of the OTF, was initiated by the scholar Reverend George Cecil Renouard (1780–1867) who offered to prepare it for the press.<sup>71</sup> Between 1804 and 1806, Renouard had been chaplain to the British Embassy in Istanbul and had good knowledge of oriental languages, including the Ottoman Turkish of EÇ's work. Indeed, he corrected proofs of the Bible in Turkish, and worked on many translations in Turkish and other languages for the OTF. He also corresponded with the foremost oriental scholars of the time, and contributed to learned journals.<sup>72</sup> By December 1828, the manuscripts of EÇ's *Seyahatnâme* were in Renouard's hands, and he began to collate Hammer's translation with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup>Erinnerungen (Graz), pp. 202–203 (sub annum 1828).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup>H. A. Hamaker, "GESCHICHTE DES OSMANISCHEN REICHES, grossentheils aus bisher unbenütsten Handschriften und Archiven", *Bibliotheca Critica Nova*, IV (1828), pp 293–331 (in Latin).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup>"Éclaircissemens sur quelques points contestés de l'histoire des Arabes, des Byzantins, des Seljoukides et des Ottomans", *Journal Asiatique*, series 2 3 (1829), pp. 241–274.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup>H. A. Hamaker, Réflexions critiques sur quelques points contestés de l'histoire orientale pour servir de réponse aux éclaircissemens de M. de Hammer (Leiden, 1829), pp. 3–4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup>Asiatic Journal and Monthly Register, XXVII (1829), pp. 584–588; Klaproth's anonymous review first appeared in the Paris journal Universel on 5 March 1829.

 $<sup>^{70}</sup>$ In his GoR, Hammer uses the Seyahatnâme as a source to add colour to his descriptions of some events where EC was a participant, notably the rebellions of the pashas that shook Anatolia in 1648: GoR (1829), v, pp. 420–428. He describes the work at the beginning of Vol. v.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol.1, p. 10 (28 June 1828).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup>G. C. Boase, the Rev. H. C. G. Matthew, "Renouard, George Cecil (1780–1867)", Oxford Dictionary of National Biography (2004–); also online at: http://www.oxforddnb.com/index/23/101023380.

the "original".<sup>73</sup> In November 1829 the OTF ordered that the translation be printed under Renouard's supervision.<sup>74</sup>

In May 1831, Hammer requested that, with Renouard's permission, the translation be edited by James Mitchell, who had been engaged by the Committee of the OTF in 1828 "to transcribe Arabic, Persian and Turkish works and to assist in preparing them for and carrying them through to the Press".<sup>75</sup> The reason that Hammer wanted Renouard's work to be looked through by a second editor may be innocent; however, it would not be surprising if his confidence had been shaken by the vocal criticism of his scholarship – this was the very time when he was coming under fierce attack from the two surviving members of the "gladiatorial triumvirate" and other critics of his abilities as a historian and translator. In the circumstances, a second opinion may have seemed advisable.

On 2 May 1832 a letter from Hammer was read before the Committee of the OTF, offering the EÇ manuscript for sale; the Committee proposed a purchase price of  $\pounds 50$  for the two volumes.<sup>76</sup> As we have seen, it had not initially belonged to Hammer but to Count Rzewuski; Rzewuski died in 1831 but had apparently bequeathed his oriental manuscripts to Hammer many years earlier, after being wounded in battle in 1809. Although Rzewuski did not yet possess the two volumes of EÇ's work, we might assume that the gift included his future acquisitions. Hammer had presumably had the *Seyahatnâme* on permanent loan since soon after it was discovered, and with Rzewuski's death would have gained full possession.<sup>77</sup>

Hammer followed the preparation of his translation for publication intermittently. When he approached the OTF Committee about the sale of EÇ's manuscript, he also inquired how the printing was progressing. This was a more vexed issue – the Committee decided that given the "very incomplete state of his translation", EÇ's manuscript should be returned to Hammer if he desired. Furthermore, a specimen of his corrected translation would be sent to him.<sup>78</sup> Renouard and Mitchell were clearly finding the task of editing it more onerous than they had expected.

For the present, this seems to be the sum of our information about the acquisition of EÇ's manuscript for the RAS library, the work today catalogued as mss RAS 22 and RAS 23. A note on the inside cover of each volume indicates they were rebound in 1929. Hammer's pencilled, geographical index (plus a few topical references) to EÇ's work are left intact, as was the note recording the identity of the individual who commissioned this copy of the work, Mehmed Emin bin Velieddin, as observed above.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol.1, p. 15 (20 Dec 1828).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol.1, p. 42 (26 Nov 1829).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol.1, p. 75 (21 May 1831); Vol.1, p. 9 (19 June 1828).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>76</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol.1, p. 136 (2 May 1832).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>77</sup>Hammer writes in his Memoirs that Rzewuski asked him to make his will, which included this gift, in mid-November 1809, following his wounding in the Austrian defeat by Napoleonic troops at Aspern, east of Vienna, in May of the same year: *Erinnerungen* (Graz), p. 60; for his widow Rosalie's account of Rzewuski's bravery in this engagement, see *Mémoires de la Comtesse Rosalie Rzewuska*... (1939), i, pp. 132–133. The manner of Rzewuski's death was a mystery, as Rosalie describes in her Memoirs: Rzewuski joined insurgents fighting Russian rule at Daszow in modern Poland, and never came home – was he killed in battle, murdered or assassinated, or did he secretly return to the Middle East, where he had travelled widely in 1817–1819? Rosalie writes of Hammer's part in the search for his friend: "Mr Hammer, l'orientaliste, écrivit à Alep, à Smyrne; nos recherches furent inutiles" (*Mémoires de la Comtesse Rosalie Rzewuska* (1939), ii, pp. 195–198). See also *Vie de l'Emir Rzewuski* (1950), p. 220.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol.1, p. 136 (2 May 1832).

In 1834, eighteen years after Hammer reported that he had completed his translation of EC's work, the first part of the Seyahatnâme, namely folios 1-102 recto of the 450 folios of ms. RAS 22, was finally published in English. In March 1838 he wrote to the Committee to ask about progress on publication of his translation of the next part of the Seyahatnâme, and it was resolved to inform him that there had been no further advance since Mitchell's death in 1835.79 A second enquiry from Hammer came two months later, asking again when the second part of his translation would appear.<sup>80</sup> The Committee responded that it had been impossible to find a new editor, and that Mitchell's death was a great loss to the cause of translation from Turkish in particular. The work, wrote Secretary Reynolds, "involved considerable labours. A continual reference to the original, and a retranslation of many passages was necessary in order to arrive at the meaning of certain obscurely written portions of the English translation, the exact import of which did not at first appear, without consulting the Turkish text; and the whole MS. has required to be written fairly before it could be sent to the press." Moreover, the difficulty of finding a qualified scholar "willing to undertake so arduous a task" was compounded, because "the primary honor must appertain to another".<sup>81</sup> Sure enough, there is no acknowledgement in the 1834 publication of Hammer's translation of Renouard's and Mitchell's editorial scrutiny, without which the work would never have met OTF standards.

The lack of anyone to continue Mitchell's work was not easily resolved. The matter was again on the agenda in 1844, after being "suspended for several years". William Nicol, Her Majesty's Printer, was willing to print the work, but the OFT could not spend any more on editing or "unusual corrections" necessitated "on account of the difficulty of the MS copy".<sup>82</sup> Nevertheless, the second part of the translation (folios 102 verso–252 recto of ms. RAS 22) was published early in 1846, and Hammer was informed by Reynolds that the problems were "overcome by the care and ingenious industry of [Nicol's son] Mr George Nicol... who corrected the original with great accuracy, and decyphered those portions which are obscure to the English reader". However, George Nicol was unable to give further time to Hammer's translation, which ideally required the attentions of an editor "conversant with the Turkish original". Reynolds suggested that this work might better be done in Vienna, under Hammer's supervision, and that Hammer look for funds to assist the OTF with the costs of publication.<sup>83</sup> A further letter from Hammer was read before the Committee on 16 January 1847, but its contents were not described beyond saying it concerned his translation of EÇ's work.<sup>84</sup>

Although the record books of the OFT fall silent on the subject, the editing of the manuscript clearly continued, because in July 1849, "a further portion" was sent to the press.<sup>85</sup> Just before the end of the year, sample sheets came back to the Committee,<sup>86</sup> and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol. 3, p. 51 (8 March 1838); Mitchell's death was recorded in the OTF *Minutes* at the time: Vol. 2, p. 129 (28 August 1835).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>80</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol. 3, p. 61 (31 May 1838).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup>RAS archive, OTF Correspondence (1836–1849), pp. 93–94 (19 June 1838).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol. 3, p. 141 (18 July 1844).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup>RAS archive, OTF Correspondence (1836–1849), pp. 268–269 (2 June 1846).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>84</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol. 3, p. 167 (16 January 1847).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol. 4, p. 12 (21 July 1849).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>86</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol. 4, p. 13 (15 December 1849).

in 1850 Volume II of the *Narrative of Travels* (comprising folios 252 verso-450 verso of ms. RAS 22) appeared. This completed the publication of the translation of the first of the two volumes of EÇ's *Seyahatnâme* that Hammer had sold to the OTF. George Nicol proposed in December 1850 that he continue his revision of the work, with a view to printing another portion, presumably part or whole of Hammer's translation of Book 3, the first book of

ms. RAS 23, and the Committee agreed that printing it at intervals was acceptable.<sup>87</sup> Three months later, it was agreed that a further portion be printed.<sup>88</sup> Here the trail runs cold, however; no further parts of Hammer's translation of EÇ's work were ever published.

#### Hammer's Mistaken Assumptions

The first published volume of Hammer's translation is prefaced by a "Biographical Sketch of the Author", i.e. EÇ. Hammer repeats here that four books of the *Seyahatnâme* were indeed all that had been found, "notwithstanding every endeavour, and the most careful search in all the markets and sales, no more of the work has been discovered". He continues, "It may, therefore, be taken for granted that [EÇ] never wrote any continuation of it".<sup>89</sup> However, Hammer was able to write of events subsequent to the span of time covered in the pre-1066/1656 parts of the work that were available to him, because EÇ mentions them in his account of the reign of Mehmed IV in the first book of his work. These include campaigns in the Balkans that EÇ participated in from 1659, and the Ottoman embassy to Vienna of 1665 of which he was a member; Hammer also refers here to EÇ's claim to have travelled in Europe once the Habsburg peace was concluded.<sup>90</sup>

Needless to say, Hammer's assumption that the four books that Argyropolu came by c.1813 constituted the whole work led him to some erroneous conclusions. Among these was the notion that EÇ had retired to Edirne, where Mehmed IV's court spent much of the time, and that he wrote his work there. Hammer is wildly off the mark when he posits that EÇ died in c.1090/1678 (sic), following the successful Ottoman siege of Candia (modern Iraklion) that ended the long Cretan war – an event he also mentions in his account of Mehmed's reign. In fact, the Cretan war ended in 1080/1669, and Hammer's assertion that this was the last major event in EÇ's life neatly fits with his erroneous assumption that his 40 years of travel began in 1040/1630 when he was 20 years old.<sup>91</sup>

Another of Hammer's misunderstandings concerns the year in which EÇ undertook his pilgrimage. He expresses his fervent wish to do so at the very beginning of the *Seyahatnâme*,<sup>92</sup> and in 1058/1648, with this intention in mind, he attached himself as chief prayer-caller to

<sup>90</sup>Narrative of Travels (1832) i/i.xii-xiii, pp. 160–164; scholars consider this claim, and the descriptions of the places he purports to have seen, as a fantastical element in the work.

<sup>91</sup>1090 AH is in fact equivalent to 1679 CE, but this presumably typographical error in the "Biographical Sketch" masks a greater one: Hammer's date for the siege of Candia is a decade out, but in his account of Mehmed's reign, he gives the correct date: *Narrative of Travels* (1832), i/i.xiii, p. 164. As Hammer was surely aware, EÇ's first trip away from Istanbul was to Bursa in 1051/1640 (but cf. n.6 above), when he was almost 30 years old. Yet he states that his (1646) visit to Erivan took place earlier, perhaps because EÇ refers to it under his account of the events of Murad IV's reign (*Narrative of Travels* (1832), i/i., p.127, cf. i/i,vi,xiii).

<sup>92</sup>Narrative of Travels (1832), i/i., p.2; cf. Kahraman and Dağlı (2003), i, p. 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol. 4, p. 20 (7 December 1850).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup>RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol. 4, p. 24 (1 March 1851).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup>Narrative of Travels (1832) i/i.xii.

the entourage of Silahdar Murteza Paşa who was appointed to a state office in Damascus.<sup>93</sup> From Damascus he would continue to the Holy Places, and Hammer writes that he travelled to Mecca in 1059/1649.<sup>94</sup> This he derives from EÇ's statement, "Hakîr ol sene Mısır'a Hacc–1 şerîfe azîmet edüp Şam'a geldiğimizde bu gazâda [the victory of Murteza Paşa over the Ma'anoğlu Druze in January–February 1649] bulunup",<sup>95</sup> which he (loosely) translates as: "I, the humble writer, had this year (1059) made the pilgrimage to Mecca by way of Egypt, and on my return to Syria was present at this battle".<sup>96</sup>

Hammer dwells on this matter at length. He observes in the "Biographical Sketch" that there is no account of this pilgrimage in the manuscript of the *Seyahatnâme* at his disposal, and supposes that EÇ died before he could write about it. He insists, however, that there is no doubt about the timing, because EÇ himself dates it to the year of Murteza Paşa's defeat of the Ma'anoğlu.

On setting out from Istanbul in September 1648, EÇ mentions his expectation that his journey east with Murteza Paşa will be his opportunity to make the pilgrimage. The party crossed Anatolia to reach Damascus, where news came of the dismissal of the encumbent grand *vezir*, who had been Murteza Paşa's patron, and EÇ was required by Murteza to return to Istanbul with some letters, presumably offering the Paşa's services to the new grand *vezir*. EÇ witnessed a violent military revolt close to the capital, and then was ordered back to Damascus to report its suppression, and take news back to Murteza of his confirmation as military commander in the region. The battle against the Ma'anoğlu happened soon after his return from Istanbul, and EÇ wrote a *beyt* to celebrate the outcome. He continued as far south as Gaza, for the purpose of collecting taxes, returned to Damascus, and then, leaving Murteza Paşa in Aleppo, travelled by a circuitous route through eastern Anatolia to reach Istanbul once more in July 1650.<sup>97</sup>

EÇ's dreams of completing the pilgrimage at this time went unfulfilled. Had Hammer had access to Book 9 of the *Seyahatnâme*, he would have read that EÇ made the *haj* only once, in 1671–1672. When visiting Safed en route to Gaza in spring 1649, he writes that he describes its shrines at the time of his subsequent visit, "the year he made the Haj".<sup>98</sup> Hammer must have failed to notice this detail, which is further evidence that EÇ did not reach his long-desired destination in 1648–1649. EÇ's statement that Hammer interprets to indicate that EÇ returned from Mecca via Egypt in time to share in Murteza Paşa's victory over the Druze, should instead be read as expressing a hope and intention, not a *fait accompli*. Evliya had, after all, set out from Istanbul to go on the *haj*. The statement in Book 1 of the *Seyahatnâme* that Hammer offered as evidence that he did so in 1059 is an aside in the section of his work that is a summary chronology of events of the reign of Sultan Mehmed IV, rather than a detailed place-by-place account of his subsequent journeyings, where his pilgrimage is recounted in full.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup>Narrative of Travels (1850), ii, p. 244; cf. Dağlı and Kahraman (2005), ii, p. 590.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup>Narrative of Travels (1832), i/i.x.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>95</sup>ms. RAS 22.89a; cf. Robert Dankoff, Seyit Ali Kahraman and Yücel Dağlı, *Evliya Çelebi Seyahatnâmesi* (revised edition, Istanbul, 2006), i, p. 134.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup>Narrative of Travels (1832), i/i, p. 158.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup>Kahraman and Dağlı (2006) iii, pp. 1, 95, 99, 100ff, pp. 114–116, 137–137, 177, 179, 192, 346.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup>Kahraman and Dağlı (2006), iii, p. 160, cf. Kahraman (2011), ix, p. 468.

#### By Way of Conclusion

EÇ's *Seyahatnâme* is the most frequently cited source for the Ottoman seventeenth century, and a small band of scholars have long dedicated their writings to comprehending the many dimensions of this unique work. Yet, only now, with the catalyst of the publication of the academic transcription from 1996, and the added impetus of the celebration of the quater-centenary of EÇ's birth in 2011, has wider attention focused on this most individual of writers.

The story of Hammer's relationship to EÇ's *Seyahatnâme* that I have tried to piece together in this essay has many loose ends. Hammer's Memoirs are still only available in full in the difficult hand of nineteenth-century German manuscripts, and many of the letters he received remain to be published. The labours of the University of Graz team in this regard are to be applauded, and we must hope they will continue. Closer to home, a treasure trove of letters and papers in the RAS Library awaits cataloguing; funding to do this is currently being applied for.

The cataloguing of the RAS papers will further open our window on the fractious world of the early orientalists, and greatly augment what we know about the establishment and operation of the OTF and the RAS itself. Even such basic matters as when the holdings of the OTF merged with the RAS Library are unclear. That the single donation register of the RAS Library that can be consulted at present dates from 1831–1875 contains no mention of the acquisition of the *Seyahatnâme* suggests they were once separate holdings; the accession registers of the RAS Library are at present unavailable or lost.

The OTF was a subscriber-funded body that eventually found itself short of money. Operations were suspended in 1860 owing to lack of funds, and from 1864 no more subscriptions were raised. By 1865, the OTF's stock of published translations was disposed of to the Wesleyan Methodist Missionary Society,<sup>99</sup> but the disposal of its holdings of manuscripts such as the *Seyahatnâme* is not mentioned, suggesting the OTF did not, at least by that time, have its own library. Particularly tantalising is the question of the fate of Hammer's translation of Books 3 and 4 that he makes clear he had completed, and that was on the road to publication in 1850–1851.

Hacı Beşir Ağa was the first to realise the importance of EÇ's *Seyahatnâme*, and Hammer the first to bring it to the attention of a non-Ottoman audience. It was many splenetic years before his translation made the first parts of the great work available, but he showed the same persistence in getting it published as he had devoted to 'discovering' it. For all the criticism heaped upon Hammer personally, the tribulations suffered by his various editors at the OTF, and the obvious shortcomings of the end result, we can be eternally grateful to him for enabling a wide readership to gain access to EÇ's world. <carolinefinkel@gmail.com>

CAROLINE FINKEL Honorary Fellow, University of Edinburgh School of History, Classics and Archaeology

<sup>99</sup>Simmonds and Digby (1979), p. 36; see also, for details: RAS archive, *Minutes* Vol.4. NP (27 October 1863ff)